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NORTH CENTRAL PUBLIC HEALTH DISTRICT
“Caring For Our Communities”

419 East Seventh Street

The Dalles, OR 97058-2676

541-506-2600

www.ncphd.org
North Central Public Health District

Board of Health

Meeting Minutes

July 14, 2015 (3:00pm)

In Attendance:  Linda Thompson – Sherman County; Roger Whitley – Sherman County; and Fred Schubert – Wasco County.  By Phone:  Dave Anderson – Gilliam County; and Judge Steve Shafer – Gilliam County.

Staff Present:  Teri Thalhofer – Director; Kathi Hall – Finance Manager

Minutes taken by Alyssa Borders & transcribed by Gloria Perry

Meeting called to order on July 14, 2015 at 3:01pm by Fred Schubert.

SUMMARY OF ACTIONS TAKEN
NO ACTIONS TAKEN
WELCOME & INTRODUCTIONS

1. MINUTES

a. Approval of past meeting minutes
· Due to not having a quorum present, the approval of the June 9, 2015 meeting minutes were pushed out until the August 2015 board of health meeting.

b. Set next meeting date
· The next regular meeting was scheduled for Tuesday, August 11, 2015 at 3:00pm.  Meeting location will be at the North Central Public Health District office located at 419 E. 7th Street, The Dalles, OR.

2. ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA
a. Gilliam County Subsurface Program Transfer

· When NCPHD became the public health authority for Gilliam County, the one program we did not take on was the subsurface program which is most commonly known as septic systems.

· NCPHD has provided this service long-term to Sherman and Wasco County.  

· DEQ approached NCPHD about 2 years ago and wanted to transfer the program to us.  There were concerns with the enforcement piece of the contract which we have been working closely with them on.  As of today, all of the subsurface files have been transferred to our office and we are now the provider for Gilliam County.

· Information has been uploaded to our website and we are hopeful that by getting the word out through Gilliam County Planning and our website that people won’t be referred to Pendleton which is where the DEQ office was that did the subsurface.  We are hoping this will provide better service to the residents of Gilliam County.

3. PUBLIC COMMENT
a. No public in attendance.

4. UNFINISHED BUSINESS
a. Updates from Wasco County

· No updates provided from Wasco County.

· Teri informed the board that NCPHD continues to work on what Wasco County refers to as the quarterly report.  Because there is a convergence of 4th quarter and the end of the fiscal year right now there is an amazing amount of work that needs to occur on data collection.  These are not data points that we currently collect for any other reasons so this is new work and it’s been creating new data collection structures.

· In regards to the Wasco County timeline, it says that NCPHD will have a report for them July 1st.  Teri has communicated with Kathy Schwartz that it is not possible to have 4th quarter and end of year information available by the 1st of July.  Teri anticipates that we will be able to ask for a presentation time in front of the board of commissioners in late August to present 4th quarter and end of year data.

· The big piece of work that Teri believes Wasco County wants to see that is missing is the allocation of the administrative costs to the program.  The budgeting practice has been to use the county dollars to support administrative tasks and costs and use the program dollars for program work.  For example, Teri’s salary is completely out of county dollars and not pieced out in all the different programs.  For Wasco County to see what they are paying for, which is their request, Kathi Hall has to go through and create a cost allocation formula for all of the administrative costs and then apply it across the programs.  This is not a small task to create a formula, double-check the formula and apply it across the board.

· Linda Thompson asked if it’s feasible for one person to do this or is there staff to assist Kathi Hall.

· Jane Palmer, Kathi Hall and Teri have all applied extra hours to this work.

· Another piece on the timeline that Teri would like to get feedback from the board on is the where it says there will be public input by July 1st.  There is a ‘to be determined’ next to that on the report.  Teri has not received any information about the public input part of that.

· Fred Schubert said he received a phone call from Commissioner Kramer about Wasco County establishing a work group, whose members still are not determined, to do some of this and have 3 or 4 meetings in the near future.  He did not have specific information but Wasco County is trying to get something going in this regard.  Kathy Schwartz would most likely be one of the members in this work group.

· Linda Thompson asked what exactly will this public work group do?

· Teri said it’s not explained in the plan.  There was no public input in the original plan they created and when that was presented the public asked for public input.

· Fred Schubert said his memory was the commissioners said they will be holding public meetings and asking for public input from community partners, public health employees and others.

· Teri said she has heard nothing of it.  It concerns her if we are not going to be involved in that, that the information that’s going to be shared with this work group will be 3rd hand.  Public health is complex – the funding, the work, the scope of what we do.  This is not a simple discussion.

· Linda Thompson stated that transparency needs to work two-ways.  If you have those groups that are getting together and talking and they are receiving information 3rd hand, everybody hears something different.

· Fred Schubert said the reason for this work group came out of a commissions meeting where there were a lot of complaints that Wasco County made the decision to withdraw from the tri-county public health without getting any input and not being able to explain any of the issues.  A lot of public said it would be a worthwhile endeavor to poll community partners and people doing this to see if there is room for improvement or are people happy with the way it is or if this is simply a governmental issue.

· Teri commented that it’s very clear that Wasco County’s decision is not made that they are going to stay in the district.  They are going to decide in December whether or not they are going to withdraw next July.  That decision is still hanging out there over us.  It’s an element when we looked at staffing replacement and the work we do.  It’s with staff every day – who will they work for a year from now.

· Linda Thompson asked if they withdraw, who is going to do public health for Wasco County.

· Teri said she didn’t know.  Her discussions with Commissioner Smith and Judge Shaffer are that they haven’t discussed dissolving the district so she anticipates NCPHD will be doing public health for Gilliam and Sherman County.

· Judge Shaffer said that we are all still in a flux here wondering what the issues are.  He doesn’t feel that Wasco County has come to the table letting us know what those problems are and what possible solutions we can work on.  Apparently, they are unhappy with the administration; that’s the only thing he can pinpoint.

· Fred Schubert said he agreed with what Judge Shaffer stated.  His hope is that if they do these work groups and poll the community, they are going to find out that there’s a lot of support out there and there’s not an issue.

· Judge Shaffer stated being involved in NCPHD you try to find out what other areas are doing.  We are highly respected throughout the State.  Our 3-county operation, what we do public health wise, and the staff that we have.  We’re the leaders in this industry and it’s a little bit confusing the lack of knowledge that the commissioners have about what public health is about and what should be happening and what we’re doing.  This is the point that is confusing the most, is that we are highly respected, a lot of people think we are doing the right thing, we’re going in the right direction but yet it appears to be something there that says they are unhappy and they haven’t pinpointed what that is.

· Fred Schubert stated that it’s been hard to pin down with any specifics, particularly with public health as a department and a program.  He’s heard no issues.  His hope would be if Wasco County does community outreach and polling, they are going to get just that message back.

· As the board hears of updates, Teri would like to be informed.  Teri has offered to meet with Commissioner Hege to talk about the changes that have occurred at NCPHD since his term off our board and was replaced with Commissioner Kramer.

· Fred Schubert stated that in the meeting minutes from last month it states that Commissioner Kramer wanted to meet with Judge Shaffer and Commissioner Smith about IGA issues.  He wanted to know if that meeting happened.

· Judge Shaffer said that is something that Commissioner Kramer has wanted to meet with us individually about but that has not yet happened.  He also said he hasn’t had a conversation with Commissioner Hege but he has had one with both Commissioners Kramer and Runyon and both have expressed interest in Commissioner Hege and Commissioner Kramer switching places between MCCOG and public health.

· Teri said a new IGA is in Wasco County’s project plan timeline and it was discussed at Wasco County’s last regular board meeting during commissioner assignments.  Teri’s understanding is that Commissioner Kramer is staying with NCPHD board.

b. Funding Reduction Implementation
· With the funding reduction from Wasco County we had to implement the service reduction plan.  July 7th was the last day for one of our public health nurses and our billing specialist.

· Teri presented a summary of the impact from the service reduction over the last week and half.

· Monday, July 6th we were closed for the implementation of our new electronic health record.

· Tuesday, July 7th we were closed in the morning as we regularly are on the first Tuesday of each month for staff meeting.  We were open for walk-in hours in the afternoon.

· Wednesday, July 8th when we opened the window at 1:00pm there were 8 people waiting to be seen.  We ended up having to turn away 7 clients who we were unable to see because of timing.

· Up until 1:30pm today, July 14th, we’ve turned away 21 clients all from Wasco County except for 2 (one from Gilliam County and one from Umatilla).

· Clients that were turned away were given information about alternatives to get services they are requesting and when our hours are available.

· The volume of phone calls has increased significantly.  We are looking at how the nurses will manage phone calls.  We are not a primary care clinic so we’re not required to have phone triage; so we may have to start telling people they need to come in during walk-in hours.

· The nurses are really struggling because they are not able to provide the level of care that they have always provided and they know that people are not getting services.  Not being able to access contraceptive care can be a life changing situation.

· Morale is not great right now but we’re trying to work through it.

· We will continue to track who we turn away and where they are from.

· We are in conversation with the school counselor in Gilliam County about how we might implement service there.  We are already in the schools in Sherman County. 

· Teri will be contact Moro Clinic to see if there might be opportunity there while we are out in the county.

· With the current Pertussis outbreak we have not been able to implement a visiting clinic with WIC in Sherman and Gilliam County.

· David Anderson asked out of the people that were turned away, were they pointed in any other direction for any kind of services, and did any of those people have any issues that could acutely become really unhealthy for them.

· The majority of the clients that were coming in wanted a birth control refill or to initiate a birth control method.  The other issue was PPD testing for TB due to the timing between placement and reading.  There are always nurses in the building and if someone was acutely ill we would manage referral if they came in our door.  They were all given information about what their options are and when our hours are.  Those that have medical coverage, whether that’s through Oregon Health Plan or private insurer are encouraged to engage with their primary care provider.

5. NEW BUSINESS
a. Review of A/P Checks Issued (June 2015)
· Report reviewed, however due to not having a quorum present, the approval was pushed out until the August 2015 board of health meeting.
b. Program Highlights
· Communicable  Disease Updates
· Teri updated the board on the current Pertussis outbreak.  (Handout was provided with information as of 7/9/2015)  Teri gave a verbal update as of 7/14/2015:
· As of July 14th, NCPHD has received report of 24 total cases of Pertussis (Whooping Cough) in Wasco County residents.
· 16 cases have been confirmed by laboratory testing.
· 4 cases are determined to be presumptive based on contact with confirmed cases and symptoms consistent with Pertussis.
· 4 cases are currently suspect awaiting laboratory confirmation.
· On July 9th we had a Tdap vaccine clinic where we gave 80 vaccinations.
· Another  clinic is scheduled for July 16th from 3:00pm to 6:00pm at The Dalles Middles School.  We have 90 doses available.  The vaccine clinic is for those 7 years and older because up to 7 they get a different vaccine.  This is free vaccine we are getting from the State.
· A ton of messaging has gone out around this work (PSA’s, articles in the newspaper & Facebook postings).
· As of 7/13/2015, we have expended 299 hours of staff time on this outbreak and $12,702.18 in staff salaries.  We are keeping track of this because in the facilitated agreement it says that if there is an outbreak in a county that exceeds the budgeted amount that county can be asked for contingency funds.
· Teri has requested assistance from the State because staff is overwhelmed.  We are down a nurse, a clerical person and we are in the midst of a giant outbreak.  The State will be helping us with some data entry into the database.  Compared to the Clark County 217 cases, per capita this is about the same for us – same volume of work.  
· Home Visiting Connections
· Teri discussed and reviewed a graph titled “Connecting Children and Families to Services” with the board.
· This is a piece of work that is kind of bridging between the Early Learning HUB work and the CCO work.
· Many years ago Wasco County set up a system called Home Visiting Network.  All pregnant women received a screening, then that screening came to the health department where it was reviewed.  Then a group of home visiting providers who serve Wasco County met and had an algorithm about who served what families and shared referrals that way.
· In the age of CCO’s and Early Learning HUB’s and metrics and outcomes, Hood River decided that they wanted to duplicate our system but they wanted the ‘Cadillac’ system.  This was discussed at the HUB and it was “well if we’re going to do it for two of the counties we need to do it for all five of the counties”.
· The graph presented is the way the process currently looks.  All of the people listed at the top could refer a child or family into the Home Visiting Connection triage team.  The two health departments (Hood River & Wasco County) have agreed to be the center, to staff the connection team.  This is the framework we are working.  We are hoping to get funding to implement this through the CCO’s and the Early Learning HUB.
· The hope is to have one phone number available for providers who want to make a referral. Those of us who provide the services will figure out if it’s early intervention, the health department or healthy families and will report back to the provider what their family is getting. 
· Oregon Solutions: Wasco County Childhood Obesity Collaboration
· NCPHD received a grant funding from Pacific Source Community Solutions and Columbia Gorge Health Council to work on childhood obesity reduction in Wasco County.  Wasco County has one of the highest rates of childhood obesity in the State.
· Initially the plan was we were going to talk about P.E. and access to buildings after hours.  However the conversations turned into we need a coalition to move this work forward and how can we engage community partners to move forward? 
· We had the opportunity to apply for an Oregon Solutions project and we received a Governor’s declaration.
· Teri reviewed this report with the board:
· There are 24 entities that signed a declaration of cooperation about how they are going to move forward to reduce childhood obesity in Wasco County.
· There were three groups that came out of that work.
· Sports Facilities Workgroup

· Sugar Sweetened Beverage Workgroup

Dr. Harpole is working with the Sugar Sweetened Beverage workgroup.  They are hoping to create a policy in the larger restaurants in Wasco County to limit serving sizes of sugar sweetened beverages.  We also have interest in a Fit n’ Beverage designation in restaurants.
· Safe Routes to School Workgroup

Dr. McDonnel was able to secure a small safe routes to school planning grant from ODOT.  Dr. McDonnel has commitment from Candy Armstrong the D21 Superintendent and the principals.  They are really committed to working on an action plan to make it safer to walk and bike to school in The Dalles.  We have a new partnership with the City of The Dalles Planners.  The Planning department in The Dalles is really interested in planning for healthy environments.
· We continue to look for grant funding to support this.  Both Dr. Harpole and Dr. McDonnel continue to volunteer a tremendous amount of their time to make this work move forward.
c. Contracts Review

· Teri provided a brief description of the following contracts:

· OHA Agreement 142025-14

· Ahlers

· EOCCO Transformation Grants Program – Amendment #2

· Medical Examiner Contract – Sherman County

· Pauly, Rogers & Co – Engagement Letter

· Shred4Less

d. Directors Report

· Teri presented her Directors report.  No questions were asked.

Meeting adjourned at 3:58pm

________________________________




_________________

Commissioner Michael Smith, Chair




Date
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